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Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held at 
Tretower Village Hall 11th March 2018 

Present 
 
Martyn Farr (MF) Chairman   * CDG 
Allan Richardson (AR)Secretary   * SWCC 
Dave Tyson (DT)     * UCET 
Roy Fellows (RF) Legal/Insurance   * CMT 
Stuart France (SF) Access/Conservation   CSS 
Steve Holding (SH)     * SCMC 
Barry Hill (BH) Webmaster   * HCC 
Richard Hill (RH) Training Officer  * Gagendor 
Vince Alkins (VA) Equipment & Techniques  SWCC 
Dan Thorne (DT)      Gagendor/SMWCRT 
Tom Williams (TW)      Brynmawr CC/SWCC 
Nick De-Gare Pitt (NP)    * Brynmawr CC 
Maurice Febry (MFB)     * GSS/FODCCAG 
Mike Moore (MM)      SCMC 
Neil Maine (NM)     * BEC 
Jamie Larke (JL)     * Gwent CC 
Robin Weare (RW)     * Hades 
Ali Wiseman (AW)     * WCG 
John Hine (JH)     * WMS 
 
 
* Club representatives. The meeting was quorate with 19 out of 51 member clubs 
present. 
 
 
1. Chairperson’s Opening Remarks 
 
Welcome everyone. It’s my first time at this venue and I think it’s essential that we 
move the meeting around the regions and certainly the Forest of Dean is very 
accessible to cavers from the whole length and breadth of Britain. The meetings offer 
a chance to see new faces, have real communication and certainly, if nothing else, 
foster our relationship with the mining bodies in this area. I think it would be useful if 
we could go around the table and people say who they are and who they represent. 
 
 
2. Apologies for Absence 
 
AR  
Apologies for absence were received from Mary Albury (WCMS), Chris Howes & 
Judith Calford (Morgannwg), Martin Laverty (CCC Registry), Sue Mabbett 
(PDCMG), Neil Culross (WMS) 
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3a. Minutes of the 2017 AGM 
 
MF opened discussion on the minutes of the 2017 AGM. 
RH pointed out that in the Training Officers Report “MCP needed to be changed to 
NCB” 
The Minutes were voted on and accepted as an accurate record, subject to the above 
correction. Prop AR 2nd RH , passed 
 
3b. Matters arising from 2017 minutes 
 
Need to check that payment has been made to GCRG for use of the Rescue Depot at 
the 2017 AGM 
 
 
4. Applications for Membership 
 
None 
 
5. Officers Reports 
The Chairmans report was read out, the rest having been published on the website, to 
be taken as read with questions to the officers as necessary. 
  
5.a Chairman’s Report 
 
MF Chairmans Report: 

2017:  Its been a fast moving year and everyone is aware that things are not only 
changing rapidly but that we as cavers and mine enthusiasts are increasingly coming 
in for scrutiny by external bodies. Its great that we can now sit here and say that the 
BCA now takes the stance that we come under the CROW umbrella but it appears that 
there is some way to go before bodies such as NRW take that view.  

The past year has seen excellent progress with the initiatives started back in 
2014.  The Cambrian Cave Registry is moving forward, and various caver training 
events have been held. While I thank all members of the Committee for their sterling 
efforts over the past year, I sincerely and especially  thank Dave Tyson for his 
unstinting dedication in his secretarial role these past 3 – 4 years. Dave has also been 
exceptional in his role as newsletter editor. We wish him well as he takes a break 
from caving politics. Similarly, I also thank Barry Hill, who is also standing down 
after many years work with the Cambrian website.  

Inevitably we come to the thorny subject of access and conservation.  Everywhere one 
looks there are issues that require reflection and attention. Its not that caver numbers 
are growing and exerting their pressures; very simply we are on the back foot and 
having to respond to pressures that we could well do without. Meeting with senior 
NRW personnel, trying to explain our position,  is an enlightening experience! 

 One year ago, who on earth could have imagined that we would be embroiled with 
CADW with matters such as caver damage to a national monument.  The fact is that 
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the world out there is changing and we need to adapt. I am thankful that we have the 
likes our Access and Conservation officer and others who can devote their 
considerable professional expertise representing our position.  

Martyn Farr March 2018 

 
 
5.b Secretary’s Report 
 
DT 

Outgoing acting Secretaries Report  

I took over from Rob Jones shortly after July when it was clear he had major health 
problems with the aim of making sure the Sport Wales (SW) application was 
completed in time. The submission deadline was extended by Sport Wales, which was 
fortunate as they failed to respond in a timely manner to problems with the online 
submission. The paperwork was duly submitted a couple of days before the deadline 
having been signed off by myself and Mat. The statistics for club membership were 
provided by Wendy, the new BCA membership secretary, who, like her predecessor, 
provided exactly what was needed, We won’t know until April whether the 
application will be successful, but we have had no problems in the previous 3 years 
and the amount of money we are claiming, £500, is small compared to most Sport 
Wales organisations.  

There are a couple of issues which will need addressing in the coming year: 
Governance and Child Protection.  

The Governance paperwork was passed to Rob and should have been discussed by the 
committee. It is really just a declaration signed by committee members and deals with 
conflict of interest and behaviour.  

Child protection is a more thorny issue and CCC has avoided it in the past as most 
clubs have a policy of not allowing under 18’s to join or insisting on direct parental 
supervision. The real problem is with club huts where children might be exposed to 
unruly behaviour, alcohol and high jinks. Some huts like SWCC do have family 
friendly areas and a child protection officer. Sport Wales are looking for CCC to issue 
suitable guidelines for child protection and there seems to be an interest by some 
clubs to increase participation in the sport by younger people. I think this needs to be 
encouraged and the Sport Wales child protection advisor would be prepared to help 
draft guidelines – it would then be up to clubs to follow these.  

Dave Tyson  
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AR 
Secretaries Report  

I took over as temporary Cambrian Caving Council Secretary in early December 
2017, just in time to get involved with Ogof Draenen and the Twll Ddu problem. Due 
to location of Twll Ddu, both Cadw and NRW being the statutory bodies were 
involved. Cadw were not impressed that persons unknown had created a hole in the 
side of a Scheduled Ancient Monument, it was obvious that cavers were involved and 
they wanted answers, this involved Stuart France and myself in a number of phone 
calls and emails, to try and calm things down.  

The result was a site meeting at Twll Ddu with all the various bodies involved, 
followed by a smaller meeting of the main bodies, this meeting resolved to discourage 
cavers from using Twll Ddu, arrange for a Bat survey and for CCC and PDCMG to 
produce a joint statement on Twll Ddu. Sue Mabbett of PDCMG and myself duly 
produced the statement which was published as widely as possible in the caving press.  

As far as it is known at present, cavers are not using Twll Ddu.  

One positive outcome of engaging with Cadw was that both sides got to know each 
other. Cadw explained to us that they have a problem inspecting their various 
underground structures due to safety and Insurance issues, we were able to point out 
that we don’t have those problems and that we were willing to assist where possible, 
they are interested in using our skills.  

Geocaching has been in the caving news recently, this is something we need to keep 
an eye on, one geocache is in/under a Scheduled Ancient Monument, another is in a 
cave. I feel that to place a geocache at the entrance to a cave/mine is fine, but they 
should not be placed underground.  

Keeping in touch with the members of CCC is made more difficult when people 
change email address, roles, or simply don’t pass on information. Can I please ask 
that clubs report email address changes as soon as possible.  

I am willing to stand as Secretary for the next year.  

Allan Richardson  

 
5.c Treasurer’s Report 
 
MT 
Treasurers Report ( year ending 31/12/2017). 
 
The end of year accounts show a decrease in funds of £109.15  
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1. There is an additional £10.00 from the Morgannwg Caving Club which I was 
unable to pay in before the end of the year. This will be accounted for in 2018 
accounts. 

2. Again the deposits for the SRT training have been accounted for as donations.  
3. The funds held by the council stand at £5524.36 as of 01/01/2018.  
 
I would propose that the accounts be accepted. 
 
Mat Terry 
(Treasurer CCC) 
 
 
DT proposed the accounts be accepted. IA seconded the motion. There were no 
objections and the accounts where unanimously accepted by the meeting. 
 
  
5.d Access and Conservation officers report 
 
SF  
WELSH GOVERNMENT (WG) DEVELOPMENTS 
Lesley Griffiths, Welsh Government Cabinet Secretary (Minister) for Energy, 
Planning and 
Rural Affairs announced another public consultation on 21st June 2017 about 
improving access to the outdoors and also management of designated landscapes. 
This had a closing date of 30th September. Going under the very general title of 
“Taking Forward Wales’ Sustainable Management of Natural Resources”, the reforms 
being consulted on ranged rom forestry and fisheries policy to waste management, 
including throwing litter out of cars. This is not yet a ‘Green Paper’ and it is perhaps 
intended to more gauge public and stakeholder opinion after the hostile response that 
the WG received from some quarters to their 2015 outdoors policy consultation. 
Cambrian in turn organised a consultation day on 23rd July for its member clubs and 
organisations, necessarily at quite short notice given the deadline to respond to WG. 
A small number attended but their contributions were well thought out and presented. 
The meeting identified issues to be aired and suggested material to be incorporated in 
Cambrian’s written response to WG which was sent to them last September: 
http://cambriancavingcouncil.org.uk/pdf/WG31811_Sep_2017/WG31811response.pd
fOther outdoors Sports Governing Bodies (SGBs) in Wales, such as mountaineering, 
developed their own responses, and it was decided to try to form an Access Alliance 
(AA) between all “non-motorised countryside recreations” to try to speak with one 
voice and gain the Minister’s attention more easily than if we appeared disunited. The 
first of several private Access Alliance meetings took place after NRW’s National 
Access Forum (NAFW) meeting in Builth Wells on 11th July, without NRW present. 
Further private AA meetings took place in Builth Wells on 3rd and 30th August. It 
was agreed to develop a launch pad website to direct inquiries, especially from the 
media, to the relevant SGB contact and to present the WG with a united front. The 
www.outdooraccesswales.org website has been created and hosted by Cycling UK. 
WG reported back at the NAFW meeting on 7th November in Cardiff that roughly 
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16,000 responses had been received, and of these 15,000 concerned access to the 
countryside for recreation. Of the 1,000 others, they mainly concerned landscape and 
forest management. Fifteen campaigns have been started, of which 13 concern 
improved countryside access. Access to inland water and riding bikes on footpaths 
had the most responses. CCC provided a template for caver responses on its website, 
and it is hoped that many cavers used this to contribute in a positive way. 
One civil servant is making their way through the individual responses from members 
of the public and another person is working through the corporate responses such as 
those from CCC and other Access Alliance members. The Alliance has been careful 
to avoid giving Ministers the impression of anyone being in competition with anyone 
else, such as 
 amblers versus cyclists on footpaths. The replacement of terms like “open-air” and 
“on foot” with the more inclusive phrase “non-motorised recreation” would bring 
caving and cycling and wild swimming and horse riding etc unambiguously within 
the scope of future countryside access legislation. But the process to develop such 
new legislation in Wales will be slow in view of the limited resource currently 
allocated to it. 
I attended all of the above-mentioned meetings on behalf of the caving community 
 
NATURAL RESOURCES WALES (NRW) 
NRW runs three meetings per year of its National Access Forum for Wales (NAFW). 
These took place in Bangor in March 2017, Builth Wells in July, and in Cardiff in 
November, and I attended all of them. 
Each countryside Sport Governing Body is represented, along with other interests 
such as landowner bodies, Welsh Water, National Trust, Canal Trust, and so on. 
Generally someone from WG attends to give an update on government policy. Even 
NHS Wales is now attending because the government is encouraging modern active 
lifestyles to bring about positive health outcomes for the nation. Generally, each 
representative sends in a written report or gives a verbal one. There are also perhaps 
two specialist presentations at each meeting. In recent meetings the NHS and National 
Trust and Canal Trust have been given the floor. CCC has been invited to present at 
the July 2018 meeting in Builth Wells, the aim being to explain to a diverse audience 
what caving experiences are all about, how caving is organised, its big issues, and so 
on. It is important to grasp that NAFW does not decide any policy, nor is it even a 
talking shop, nor a debating arena. There are no tangible outcomes other than 
networking opportunities, and for NRW and interest groups represented at NAFW to 
understand one another better. Its meetings are open to the general public, but only as 
observers, and maybe 5-10 such persons might attend a typical NAFW meeting. 
NRW, CCC and the British Caving Association (BCA) held a private meeting at 
NRW’s Cardiff headquarters on 20th April 2017. This was to discuss NRW’s position 
on the CRoW Act and other recreational access legislation regarding the position of 
caving. The meeting was cordial though not at all conciliatory and so there are no 
plans to hold another one. It was attended for NRW by Rhian Jardine (Head of 
Marine Planning but shortly to change job), Lucy Swanell (in post as an Access 
Advisor since September 2016), Stuart Lyon (NRW’s Internal Solicitor), and Jont 
Bulbeck (NRW Access Team Leader and formerly in that same role in the CCW 
days). CCC were represented by Martyn Farr, Mat Terry, Dave Tyson and 



CAMBRIAN CAVING COUNCIL 
CYNGOR OGEFEYDD CYMREIG 

Affiliated to the British Caving Association 
 
 

SUPPORTED BY SPORT WALES Draft Version 1	
   Page	
  7	
  
 

myself. BCA were represented by Tim Allen (CRoW Liaison Officer) and Bob 
Mehew (its then Legal Officer). 
There is little to report about this meeting other than that NRW categorically denied 
that their opposition to caving being considered to be within the ambit of any public 
recreational access legislation is driven by conservation concerns. NRW holds that it 
is purely an academic argument about the semantics of phrases like “open-air 
recreation” as used in the CRoW Act 2000. When asked if NRW accepts that caving 
is “air and exercise”, as the Law of Property Act 1925 describes permitted public 
recreation on Urban Commons such as at Blaenavon and Llangattock, NRW said they 
could not argue that caving was anything other than “air and exercise”, but in their 
view the Commons do not include the caves that are in them, and thus a right to take 
“air and exercise” in caves on commons does not exist. Going caving is also within 
the ambit of other legislation like the Forestry Act 1967 whose byelaws permit access 
for “exercise and recreation” and only forbid the entering of mines (not caves) 
without proper consent. When asked if NRW had obtained any independent legal 
advice to support their own narrow viewpoint as set out above, NRW replied they had 
no independent legal advice. This is in contrast to the BCA’s position which is backed 
by Dinah Rose QC’s Opinion. I have also obtained additional advice from a different 
specialist QC and a specialist barrister and a solicitor who specialises in Commons 
and environmental law issues. It needs a court case to clarify this, but NRW is in a far 
weaker position than cavers, and it seems NRW is doing its level best to avoid 
presenting any grounds for litigation such as a Judicial Review. 
 
BRITISH CAVING ASSOCIATION (BCA) 
I attended all three BCA council meetings in 2017 plus its AGM on behalf of CCC. The AGM 
was relatively well attended this year and lively with motions to alter the constitution in 
various ways including deleting the “respecting landowner’s wishes” clause entirely - which 
was carried. This then went to a ballot of BCA members to be ratified, with 82% of club 
and individual cavers who voted endorsing the change. At the time of writing this report, 
please note that BCA has not altered the copy of its constitution on its website to reflect 
any of the changes made to it during 2017. 
At the January 2018 BCA Council meeting, the Council adopted a policy statement that 
“The British Caving Association holds the opinion that the CRoW Act already 
permits access for recreational caving”. It is astonishing, to me at least, that it has 
taken almost two decades to hear this being said by the BCA. I do believe that the tide 
has now turned and BCA is steadily reversing the long-lasting effects arising from the 
dominance of BCRA over the former NCA, the “regulatory capture” of the NCA then BCA, 
some regional councils, some club committees, and some cave management groups by 
access control activists so as to command policy to the detriment of caving as a sport. 
BCA has decided to leave its Legal Officer role empty after Bob Mehew’s recent resignation. 
BCA Council from now on will be buying in specialist professional legal advice from truly 
independent sources as and when it is needed. I also feel that CCC should move along 
similar lines, and also alter the CCC constitution at some future AGM to create a Sport 
Development Officer for caving in Wales, and in the meanwhile to co-opt someone. We 
are one of the few sports that does not have one and turns a blind eye to its prosperity. 
BCA’s Conservation and Access Committee (C&A) rarely meets, and 2017 was no 
exception. On behalf of CCC, I participated in a C&A conference call meeting held on 6th 
February 2018, via Webex, primarily to discuss and amend or ratify the above BCA draft 
policy statement which had grown to several clauses. It was agreed unaltered and 
unanimously by C&A. It now goes back to BCA council, and then presumably to their 2018 
AGM. Download a copy from http://caveaccess.co.uk/BCA-CROW-policy-statement.pdf 
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CCC NEWSLETTER 
Our newsletter has appeared four times in the past year, available as a download, with 
some hard copies distributed to caving club cottages in Wales, and for use in various 
meetings to show what caving is about and demonstrate some of the issues tackled by 
CCC. It is also a valuable tool for CCC in communication with cavers and clubs. See 
www.cambriancavingcouncil.org.uk/newsletters.html for the newsletter PDF files. 
I have written two long articles with conservation/access themes. The first was about the 
need to get SSSI and any other consent for digging projects, and was a joint article with Dr 
Paul Sinnadurai, the BBNPA Natural Resources Manager. Since this was published, one of 
the featured projects that is not on SSSI land has applied to the BBNPA for retrospective 
landowner consent which is currently in discussion. 
Following the revelations about the new Twll Du entrance to Ogof Draenen, I have 
published another article about historic heritage issues and the possibility of needing 
Scheduled Monument consent for cave exploration activities either near the surface or even 
at any depth. This is in two parts, and the second is due in the April edition, to cover 
where Welsh SMs are located that might affect caving and how to use the online tools to 
view SM mapping and obtain monument documentation. Clearly, Welsh caver awareness of 
the historic environment and its law has been weak, and this is a first effort to address it. 
A guide to SSSI law and caving, mapping tools, and document searches concerning natural 
environments appeared in the January 2017 newsletter – 
 
CAVE ACCESS LTD (CAL) 
The CAL directors remain the same people: Dave Tyson, Roy Fellows and myself. I 
would like to respond to criticism that CAL is undemocratic since there is no way for 
cavers to remove a director nor to become a director themselves without being invited 
to join. The fact that, until recently, all three directors were CCC officers also seemed 
to be controversial. But surely it is not an unexpected situation as it was just those 
people who set up the mine access scheme for everyone else’s benefit in the first 
place. Visit this site for information and to register with the scheme: 
http://caveaccess.co.uk/mines/index.html  
The CAL company exists only as a legal wrapper to protect CCC executive from 
exposure to any claim for damages whilst providing recreational cavers with legal 
access to an agreed list of disused mine sites on NRW and WG property. CAL holds 
no meetings and has no money. After a long and difficult negotiation with NRW, this 
method of using an intermediary company, backed by the BCA national insurance 
policy and other agreed terms and conditions in a very long and detailed contract, 
seemed the best way to broker an access deal, given that both parties were working 
hard to achieve one. If anyone does feel very strongly about exclusion then please talk 
to me directly. Being a company director brings responsibilities and potential 
liabilities that are not covered by BCA insurance, so you might talk me into handing 
you my place as a CAL director along with its associated risks - with the agreement of 
remaining directors, of course. We have made no progress with NRW concerning the 
Draethen Lead Mines in the past year as they will not reply to any communications. 
So instead we are trying an indirect approach via the bat conservation community 
directly to key NRW personnel to try to engender some kind of engagement by NRW, 
but it will likely be a slow process. There has been concern expressed by the local 
community at Cwmpenmachno about overuse of the Rhiwbach quarry (mine) by 
organised groups. Dave Tyson attended a public meeting of the local community, also 
attended by NRW and SNPA staff, in January 2018. NRW seems to be trying to push 
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CAL into the role of regulating non-amateur exploration of mines which is a direction 
that we do not wish to go in. At the moment, all of this is under discussion and it may 
take some time to resolve. Caver access at all the other CAL mine or quarry sites has 
been operating normally. 
 
A465 DUALLING OF THE CLYDACH GORGE 
The project is running late and is over budget. Ogof Pont Gam and Ogof Nant Rhin 
were closed on 6-7th October 2017 while blasting took place but have re-opened. The 
road works near Ogof Capel were supposed to take place in the summer of 2017 but 
these have been moved back to the summer of 2018, but Costain has not replied to my 
emails about any actual closure dates. It has to be done in the summer because of bats. 
Possibly they will miss the coming summer too, with the work and its finance then 
slipping into 2019. One of the reasons for the delay is the engineering challenges 
which have involved moving a new footbridge to the Brynmawr side of Blackrock 
which in turn resulted in a fresh public consultation. Many other adjustments were 
included in this too. The original site for the footbridge would have loaded the thin 
roof of Ogof Capel with the risk of it all collapsing. The line that Ogof Capel takes 
was not known when the footbridge was designed, so the civil engineers have cavers 
to thank for pointing out this major structural issue. There are maps and more 
information at http://www.chelseaspelaeo.org/news.htm 
 
LLYGAD LLWCHWR 2 
Deliberate damage to stalactites, some of these being large thick formations in taped-
off areas or out of reach, occurred in the autumn of 2016. CCC decided to discourage 
publicity and also not carry out any repairs in the short term in order not to gratify 
those responsible for this damage by giving their perplexing exploits undue attention. 
However, a caver counter was installed amongst the pretties, and the results were 
collected after 15 months to evidence visitor patterns. There has been no further 
damage or deterioration over that period. Some 20 groups visited, so an average of 1.3 
per month, representing perhaps 40-80 cavers overall. The vast majority of visits were 
on Saturdays, generally between 11am-2pm, but some evening ones too. Nobody was 
detected in the cave between 11pm-11am over this 15 month period. 
 
OGOF GOFAN AND CASTLEMARTIN RANGE WEST 
A bat and visitor research project by Dr Peter Smith and myself has been running for 
the past two years. I have made three cave research visits in 2017 and two in 2018. 
I accompanied staff from Dyfed Archaeology Trust and the National Museum of 
Wales on a further visit made during March 2017. This was the next step in the 
landowner’s process to create a permanent caver access agreement with sufficient 
safeguards in place. Our last visit under this conservation research contract took place 
in February 2018 and a final report is in preparation. 
Three high resolution temperature loggers have been left in this SSSI cave for a few 
months more to try to evidence if the 5m deep ‘cave dig’ in the final chamber 
connects either to the sea cliffs or is instead heading inland – which would be more 
interesting. Several caver visits in 2017 have been made into Range West to look for 
new caves. 
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BRECON BEACONS NATIONAL PARK LOCAL ACCESS FORUM (BBNP LAF) 
I applied for membership of this statutory committee and was accepted from 
November 2017 for a three year term. I have since attended the BBNP LAF meetings 
in November 2017 and February 2018. Mine is a community appointment and not to 
represent Cambrian. All appointments are individual, although the BBNPA has regard 
for the connections and contrasting perspectives of prospective LAF members. It is 
not possible for any organisations such as CCC to obtain corporate LAF membership. 
 
RHYDYMWYN VALLEY HISTORY SOCIETY 
I attended the official opening of the secret WW2 tunnels and the chemical/nuclear 
weapons facility and Bank of England gold bullion storage depot near Mold, now 
under the ownership of Defra, in April 2017. Dr Peter Smith and I have been involved 
in trying to resolve an issue of visitor access and bat conservation between the local 
history society and NRW/Defra. It makes an interesting day out to visit this site, but 
unfortunately all the 2018 tours organised by the society are already fully booked up. 
Visit https://rhydymwynvalleyhistory.co.uk/  
- 
CEREDIGION MINES FORUM 
I attended the one-day forum in April 2017 in the Halfway Inn near Devil’s Bridge. 
This is a useful and pleasant once a year opportunity to meet with the Welsh mine 
history and exploration community, plus representatives from NRW and 
RCAHMW/Cadw, and to hear a range of interesting presentations. 
 
REGIONAL CAVE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEES 
The notes below focus on news and developments rather than routine business. 
MLCMAC and CCC have received further complaints about some local cavers 
crossing tapes in OCAF and other conservation issues. This was passed to NRW to 
deal with as they act as the landowner’s agent here and they are also the statutory 
conservation body for Wales. The cave advisory committee is no more than that, and 
CCC does not have any mandate or processes to run investigations or to take action 
against cavers or CCC member clubs. 
PDCMG has made no progress with their landowners to allow cave instructor training 
to take place in Ogof Draenen. But its really big issues of 2017 were the disclosures 
of a fourth entrance called Twll Du and the viability of the second entrance at 
Nunnery Passage that PDCMG concreted over 20 years ago. The third entrance, Drws 
Cefn, has remained open since its gate disappeared in 2010. PDCMG claims in the 
current BCA newsletter not to have a “single entrance policy” but they appear to. It is 
in the conservation policy section of PDCMG’s website and it seems to be implied by 
the recent articles in Descent magazine. Three different engineering plans to block off 
Drws Cefn to cavers were tabled at PDCMG meetings in 2015, 2016 and 2017. These 
were an underground reinforced concrete/steel wall, an underground obstruction made 
of scaffolding, and a surface grille respectively. Their most recent meeting in October 
2017 decided to postpone discussion of the locked grille scheme to their forthcoming 
general meeting in June 2018. 
CCC’s is not against multiple entrances in Ogof Draenen, as was claimed in Descent. 
After all, we wrote to PDCMG in 2014 asking them to negotiate to get its use made 
official. This is the letter we sent to them: 
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pdcmg.org.uk/CCC%20Letter%201%20June%202014.pdf 
CCC’s general statement on multiple entrances and large cave systems is available 
here: 
cambriancavingcouncil.org.uk/pdf/2018%20Jan%20CCC%20entrance%20Statement
%20V8-1.pdf 
As the Twll Du entrance has appeared without official consent on land scheduled as a 
national monument, both Cadw and Gwent Police are now involved. But it is far more 
complex than that, as it is Common land too, close to a public footpath, in a World 
Heritage Site, and there are bats in the cave there. So local government, the national 
park authority, and NRW are all involved in trying to resolve this matter. I have 
attended a site meeting in January 2018 and participated in various other discussions. 
SWCC has introduced a new system to allow easier mid-week access to OFD for 
those with annual OFD permits. They should contact local key holders as per the 
SWCC website for the keypad code giving access to the Penwyllt changing rooms 
where cave keys and the logbook are stored. Non-annual permit holders should 
contact the OFD Permit Secretary. 
 
LOOKING BACK AND FORWARD 
It has been a particularly busy year with many meetings attended across Wales and 
correspondence to process, plus ongoing difficult issues remaining unresolved. But 
there has been time too for going underground all over Wales and for my hobby cave 
research. 
I am willing to stand again in this role for a further year. 
Stuart France, CCC Conservation and Access Officer 
28th February 2018 
 
The Chairman thanked Stuart for the amount of effort he has put in over the last year. 
  
5.e Training Officers Report  
 
RH  

2018 Cambrian Caving Council Training Officer Report  

There have been some significant changes at BCA level in recent times with the 
Training Committee being separated from the professional cave leader awards to 
focusing just on recreational cavers. On the ground this has not meant much in Wales 
but as a result there has been a push to advertise recreational training grants 
nationally. SWCC have held two SRT training events supported by BCA. SWCC are 
hosting a cave surveying workshop which has at time of writing applied for a BCA 
grant to support them. The Training Committee are looking to increase the pot of 
money available (BCA funded) to support more events.  

CCC have historically been supported by Sport wales for training events and this still 
exists but CCC affiliated clubs can also tap into the BCA funds. DCA have been 
running a “training scheme” for years to help support their clubs. SWCC training 
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officer attended one of their workshops and was impressed. There is talk of expanding 
the DCA scheme nationally.  

Personally I have organised and fronted two SRT workshops, one in South wales that 
was well attended and one in North Wales that was not!  

I am happy to stand for CCC training officer again but it would be good if people 
came to me with events that they want put together that I can help with or steer for 
funding and experts to run so that the event is well attended. In the past we have run 
photography, geology and bat workshops as well as the perennial SRT workshops. I 
will put together a South Wales vertical workshop for April.  

Richard Hill Jan 2018  

Amendment to Report given at meeting 

The Cave Surveying Weekend was self funding. 

The next SRT Training is April 15th at Llangorse. 

 
 
5.f Equipment and Techniques Officers Report 
  
VA 
 CCC E&T report.  
The BCA Equipment & Techniques committee has been more or less inactive. 
Especially so since Nick Williams stepped down as Chairman just short of a year ago. 
A new Chairman, Mark Sims has now stepped in. There has been an online meeting 
on the 29th April. Unfortunately I was unable to participate and have yet to receive 
any minutes. The Resin Bonded Anchor scheme still exists and I have a good stock of 
the BP anchors for placement if needed in our region. There is also an approved IC 
anchor produced by Simon Wilson of the CNCC, however these do not appear to be 
available outside of that region as yet. There is nothing else of significance to report. 
I'm happy to continue as the E & T officer if elected.  
Vince Allkins. Cambrian Caving Council. Equipment and Techniques Officer.  
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5.g Legal and Insurance Officers Report 
 
RF  
I have nothing at all to report. No inquiries or anything. 
 
 
5.h Cambrian Cave Registry 
 
ML  
The Registry has continued to expand, increase its accuracy, and be of use to 
organisations outside the usual caving world. It also includes an increasing number of 
bibliographic references which help confirm details and illuminate a site's history of 
exploration and use.  

A major task has been to start work to extend coverage to the Forest of Dean and Wye 
Valley caves. This began with seeing in a 2008 document from Mike McCombe 
laying down the Committee roles, of which I was previously unaware, that "The Cave 
Registrar maintains records of caves, mines and related sites in Wales and the Forest 
of Dean." The Committee agreed that I should sound out some well-connected people 
there, which I did in late December, to be quickly told 'it seems like a good idea' and 
that 'Your proposal seems logical to me', with no warnings against going ahead with 
my proposals. A more detailed response was promised but did not appear, which I 
took as acquiescence, so I released location and bibliographic data I had gathered on 
the evening 26th February. This evinced an apoplectic demand to remove it all early 
on 28th. Not wishing to inflame matters, I have thus redacted the Forest of Dean 
caves, but hope that the FoDCCAG will want to sanction, and collaborate on, their 
reinstatement in the future, a course which in no way precludes them from opening 
their own records to public view via their own proposed Cave and Mine Registry.  

Much detail on Gower caves has been refined, sites added (and a couple 
amalgamated), for which I thank the previous Registrar, Brendan Marris, who now 
concentrates on his Caves of South Wales website [ ogof.org.uk ], and has been 
especially active recently in extending its detailed coverage of Gower and little- 
known areas such as Crwbin.  

There have been only a few new sites notified but, overall, there are some 125 
additional sites in Wales, and a few in Herefordshire. There would have been 
somewhat over 100 in the Forest of Dean and Wye Valley, but for the setback noted 
above.  

As reported in October's Cambrian newsletter, I supplied the Dyfed Archaeological 
Trust with an extract of caves in their area (Pembrokeshire, Cerdigion, 
Carmarthenshire) for their Cadw-funded 'Caves in south-west Wales' project to audit 
and enhance their Historic Environment Records.  

The presentation of site data has been changed to show the location on a map, 
together with an outline survey plan, where available (I found enough to redraw and 
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georeference all caves over a km except for Ogof yr Ardd, together with many shorter 
caves), and information on any known designations such as SSSI's and the various 
types of archaeological scheduling, prompted not least by the unfortunate location of 
Twll Du. The overview map now has provision to overlay SSSI and SAM data layers 
from the bodies responsible (thanks to NRW, Cadw, and the Welsh Government's 
advances in Geographic Information System (GIS) data provision).  

Should I be retained as Registrar, I propose to continue responding appropriately to 
queries, new, and corrected site information; adding to the bibliography; and 
enhancing the map and data interfaces on the web. I would also like to add a survey  

repository to the CCR, maybe along the lines of cavemaps.org in Yorkshire or the 
Mendip survey archive [ http://www.mcra.org.uk/wiki/doku.php?id=surveys ]. I think 
that the Peak District is also developing a similar historic survey archive (the DCA's 
SSSI cave monitoring scheme [ https://thedca.org.uk/sssi-monitoring/sssi ] already 
includes surveys), so Wales (and the Forest of Dean) would do well, in my opinion, to 
catch up with increasing open access to cave surveys.  

Martin Laverty  

Cambrian Cave Registrar 28 Feb 2018  

 
5.i Website 
 
BH  
CCC webmasters report.  
The website has been updated as soon as I receive instruction from committee 
members. As far as I have been aware there has been no downtime throughout the 
past year. Visitor numbers are up compared to last year especially during jan/feb 2018 
compared to jan/feb 2017. Most popular pages are the Latest News and Cave Access.  
I have been webmaster for CCC since 2003 and have had the pleasure of working 
alongside some helpful people, but times have changed and I wish to spend more time 
caving and pursuing other interests. So I'm sure that there are plenty of takers out 
there who have time on their hands to make more of this website than what I have.  
I would prefer not to be re-elected for this position.  
 
At the meeting Barry said that he would be willing to assist the incoming webmaster 
Barry Hill  
 
 
5.j Newsletter Editor 
 
Thanks were expressed to Stuart for his efforts over the past year in producing the 
Newsletter. 
 
NP 
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 Cambrian Caving Council - Newsletter Editors AGM Report  
I took over the role as newsletter editor at the end of January 2018 so I am still in my 
‘induction period’ and looking forward to putting together my first newsletter for 
April 2018, so far I have not received any submissions so the pages are pretty much 
blank, however I have had a couple of people commit to providing articles in time for 
April.  
I’d like to thanks Dave Tyson for his support while handing over the baton to me and 
offering advice on how to drum up articles for the newsletter.  
I am currently looking at how I can keep the newsletter informative and to encourage 
people across the caving community to submit articles no matter how brief they are 
just to give all cavers an insight as to what is happening around the region.  
Regards  
Nick De-Gare Pitt  
Newsletter Editor 
   
 
6. Other Cambrian Representative Reports 
 
6.a FODCCAG 
  
MFB 
Digital version of the report awaited. 
 
6.b Welsh Mines Society 
 
. 
 
 
6.c NWCRO 
 
No report 
 
  
6.d SMWCRT 
 
VA  
 
6.e OFD 
 
No Report 
 
 
6.f DYOCAP 
 
No report 
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6.g PDCMG 
  
No report. 
 
 
7. BCA Matters 
SF  
BRITISH CAVING ASSOCIATION (BCA) 
I attended all three BCA council meetings in 2017 plus its AGM on behalf of CCC. 
The AGM was relatively well attended this year and lively with motions to alter the 
constitution in various ways including deleting the “respecting landowner’s wishes” 
clause entirely – which was carried. This then went to a ballot of BCA members to be 
ratified, with 82% of club and individual cavers who voted endorsing the change. At 
the time of writing this report, 
please note that BCA has not altered the copy of its constitution on its website to 
reflect any of the changes made to it during 2017. 
At the January 2018 BCA Council meeting, the Council adopted a policy statement 
that “The British Caving Association holds the opinion that the CRoW Act already 
permits access for recreational caving”. It is astonishing, to me at least, that it has 
taken almost two decades to hear this being said by the BCA. I do believe that the tide 
has now turned and BCA is steadily reversing the long-lasting effects arising from the 
dominance of BCRA over the former NCA, the “regulatory capture” of the NCA then 
BCA, some regional councils, some club committees, and some cave management 
groups by access control activists so as to command policy to the detriment of caving 
as a sport. 
BCA has decided to leave its Legal Officer role empty after Bob Mehew’s recent 
resignation. BCA Council from now on will be buying in specialist professional legal 
advice from truly independent sources as and when it is needed. I also feel that CCC 
should move along similar lines, and also alter the CCC constitution at some future 
AGM to create a Sport Development Officer for caving in Wales, and in the 
meanwhile to co-opt someone. We are one of the few sports that does not have one 
and turns a blind eye to its prosperity. 
BCA’s Conservation and Access Committee (C&A) rarely meets, and 2017 was no 
exception. On behalf of CCC, I participated in a C&A conference call meeting held 
on 6th February 2018, via Webex, primarily to discuss and amend or ratify the above 
BCA draft policy statement which had grown to several clauses. It was agreed 
unaltered and unanimously by C&A. It now goes back to BCA council, and then 
presumably to their 2018 AGM. Download a copy from http://caveaccess.co.uk/BCA-
CROW-policy-statement.pdf 
CCC NEWSLETTER 
Our newsletter has appeared four times in the past year, available as a download, with 
some hard copies distributed to caving club cottages in Wales, and for use in various 
meetings to show what caving is about and demonstrate some of the issues tackled by 
CCC. It is also a valuable tool for CCC in communication with cavers and clubs. See 
www.cambriancavingcouncil.org.uk/newsletters.html for the newsletter PDF files. 
I have written two long articles with conservation/access themes. The first was about 
the need to get SSSI and any other consent for digging projects, and was a joint article 
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with Dr Paul Sinnadurai, the BBNPA Natural Resources Manager. Since this was 
published, one of the featured projects that is not on SSSI land has applied to the 
BBNPA for retrospective landowner consent which is currently in discussion. 
Following the revelations about the new Twll Du entrance to Ogof Draenen, I have 
published another article about historic heritage issues and the possibility of needing 
Scheduled Monument consent for cave exploration activities either near the surface or 
even at any depth. This is in two parts, and the second is due in the April edition, to 
cover where Welsh SMs are located that might affect caving and how to use the 
online tools to view SM mapping and obtain monument documentation. Clearly, 
Welsh caver awareness of the historic environment and its law has been weak, and 
this is a first effort to address it. A guide to SSSI law and caving, mapping tools, and 
document searches concerning natural environments appeared in the January 2017 
newsletter. 
 
 
 
8. Election of Officers 
Chairman    Martyn Farr   Prop AR  2nd   elected 
Secretary   Allan Richardson Prop MF  2nd RW elected 
Treasurer   Matt Terry  Prop DT  2nd RH elected 
Conservation   Stuart France  Prop RH  2nd RF elected 
Training   Richard Hill  Prop AR  2nd DT elected 
Equipment   Vince Allkins  Prop DT  2nd RH  elected 
Legal & Insurance  Roy Fellows  Prop AR  2nd DT  elected 
Registry   Martin Laverty Prop RW 2nd RH elected 
Website    Co-option by CCC Committee 
Newsletter Editor   “  “  “ 
 
Nick de Gare Pitt volunteered for both of the above Co-opted posts. 
 
 
  
9 Any Other Business 
Roy Fellows reported the following 
 
Cambrian Mines Trust is hosting NAMHO 2019.  He would llike the caving 
community to be more involved in  the event. 
 
Underground works at Cwmystwyth are now complete. 
Talybont works were completed 12 months ago 
It is now intended to clear/improve access to the shaft entrance to Williams level. 
Dinas Silica Mines, there is a problem with an adjacent landowner, he has erected a 
gateway on a public tarmac road and has blocked a path which is a Public Right of 
Way. 
RF intends to serve 2 notices on the local authority re the above matters. 
The mines on the above landowners land do not belong to him, but to the Marquis of 
Bute. 
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A TV company will be at Cwmystwth and Upper Dinas on the 29th March 2018, RF 
hopes this will raise the profile and will help raise money for the projects. 
 
Neil Maine & Jamie Larke reported the following 
 
Cave Fest UK (previously called the Cavers Fair) 
The next Cavers Fair is on the 2nd May on Mendip. 
They plan to hold a Welsh Cave Fest in August, and asked for CCC support. 
The Cave Fest is a not for profit venture and is to be held at either Crickhowel or 
SWCC.  Any monies raised to be given to Cave Rescue. 
There was a query re the accounts, assurances were given that the details would be 
transparent. 
Proposed by AR & seconded by MFB That CCC supports the event, Passed. 
 
 
John Hine (Mole) reported the following 
 
The theft of the Tipper Truck from Aberdare No 1 level (reported at AGM 2017), was 
probably carried out by Gypsies, it was most likely cut up and taken for scrap. 
 
 
 
10 Date of Next Meeting 
 
It was agreed to hold next year’s AGM in the Snailbeach Village Hall on the 
17/3/2019 at 1300.  
There would be the possibility of underground trips on the Saturday. 
 
The meeting finished at 1323 
 
 


